
MINUTES

Citizens Advisory Council Meeting

April 21, 2009

Chair Richard Manfredi convened the meeting at 10:59 a.m.  The following members were in attendance:

	Richard J. Manfredi, Chair
	Janet B. Keim

	Joyce A. Hatala, Vice Chair
	Curtis N. Kratz

	Jolene Chinchilli
	Thaddeus Stevens

	Cynthia Carrow
	David L. Strong

	Gail M. Conner, Esquire
	Burt A. Waite

	Walter Heine
	John J. Walliser, Esquire

	Bernie Hoffnar, Ph.D.
	Peter Wilshusen, Ph.D.


I.
CHAIR’S REPORT

Richard Manfredi announced that the Secretary’s report has been cancelled as the Acting Secretary was called to confirmation-related discussions.  
Richard asked for comment on other agenda items.  Bernie suggested that the Council discuss ways they could facilitate having the 21st Century Commission’s report updated.  Richard said he would review Council’s new business guidelines and consider how to handle the request. 
Richard reported that Senator Scarnati has reappointed Bernie Hoffnar and Burt Waite to Council.  There has been no word from the House with regard to Council’s three vacancies.

Richard also reported that Gail Conner has stepped down as chair of the Air Committee and that Walter Heine is stepping down from the Mining and Reclamation Advisory Board.  He asked Council members to contact him if they would have an interest in serving in either of these capacities.  Richard also asked that any members that have not joined a committee consider doing so.  The active participation of its members is very important to Council.
Richard announced that Jolene, Cynthia, Kurt and Sue are giving a joint presentation at the upcoming Confluence 2009, the 7th Annual Land Conservation Center in State College.  Their presentation is titled “Protecting Pennsylvania’s Streams:  People, Perceptions & Preservation.”  

Peter Wilshusen moved that the March minutes be approved; Burt Waite seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved.
Thad questioned whether staff had received the promised copy of the sewage enforcement grants letter from the Secretary’s Office.  Dan Lapato reported he would have copies for Council prior to the end of the meeting.

II.
OPEN TIME


There were no comments from the audience regarding the agenda items.
III.
CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES ADVISORY COUNCIL

            (CNRAC) REPORT

Kurt Leitholf, Executive Director of CNRAC, updated CAC on several DCNR & CNRAC issues:

· DCNR Secretary – John Quigley has been named Acting Secretary of DCNR.  John had previously served as Chief of Staff. 
· 2009-10 Budget - CNRAC is concerned over the precedent that would be set if the state takes money from the Oil and Gas Lease Fund to assist in balancing the budget.  The proposal is to use $174 million of the anticipated $190 million in lease revenues to balance the state budget.  One of the bidders has now withdrawn its bid, reducing the amount of money to be made from the sale by more than $30 million.  The anticipated revenue is now less than $160 million.  The Oil and Gas Act of 1955 requires “…rents and royalties from oil and gas leases of Commonwealth land to be placed in a special fund to be used for conservation, recreation, dams, and flood control…restricting the use of the Oil and Gas Lease Fund to state park maintenance and expansion...”

· Heritage Programs – CNRAC’s planned review of the Heritage Areas Program has been escalated due to its proposed elimination from the state budget.  The Council plans to submit a factual picture of the impact of this program and its recommendations to the Governor and legislature in the near future.  Tourism is currently the number two industry in the Commonwealth. 

· CNRAC Annual Report – CNRAC is currently working on its Annual Report and hopes to have it ready for release by the end of June. 

· CAC-CNRAC Joint Regional Field Trip – CNRAC will continue to work with CAC on the details of the joint field trip.  Richard asked Bernie, Thad and Cynthia if they would be willing to work collaboratively with Kurt and Sue in getting the trip details worked out.  They agreed to do so. 

·  State Comprehensive Outdoor Recreation Plan – DCNR, as a requirement to continue receiving federal money, must update the Commonwealth’s recreation plan every 5-years.  DCNR, in conjunction with others, is presently performing this update.  CNRAC will be carefully reviewing this plan. 

· Carbon Sequestration – CNRAC will be discussing DCNR’s role and progress in carbon sequestration at the May business meeting 
Thad questioned the back-up lease offer made to Exxon.  Kurt responded that the market is currently down and as a result interest is just not currently there.
Jolene asked how money can be taken from the Oil and Gas Lease Fund to balance the state’s budget if the language of the law defines how it can be used.  Kurt said that the Governor’s budget legislation supersedes previous legislation. 
Jan Keim commented that tourism and recreation is the 2nd most income producing industry in the state.  Kurt concurred, but acknowledged the difficulties in balancing conflicting priorities between resource use, and resource management.

IV. COMMITTEE REPORTS
Joint Interagency Workgroup – Sue reported that she and Kurt met with DEP executive staff to discuss the joint report and it appears that progress in cooperation and coordination between DEP and DCNR is being made.  For example, the agencies are working together to establish a joint electronic grant application and management system.  There are also continuing joint agency efforts to address abandoned mine drainage on state lands, etc.

Joyce commented that she really likes DCNR’s e-grant system.  However, it is so new that the individuals at the helpdesk have difficulty responding.  The system is somewhat slow at times as well.
Bernie feels that more emphasis should be placed on how DEP can use the River Conservation Plans to help achieve its watershed objectives.  Sue commented that the report gave several findings and recommendations to assist the agencies in working together.  However, she noted that many times in grant applications and planning, organizations do not include the level of detail necessary for DEP to award money to assist with implementation.
Air Committee – Gail reviewed the Committee’s draft comments on DEP’s draft 5-year Air Report with Council in detail and recommended four amendments.  After Council discussion of the proposed amendments, Joyce motioned the board to accept the draft comments with Gail’s amendments; Jolene seconded the motion.  

Walter questioned whether or not AQTAC had formally commented on this 5-year report.  Dan Lapato from the DEP Policy Office said that discussion with the department had occurred at the last AQTAC meeting, but he was not aware of any formal comments.  He added that the department has already began working on the next 5-year report and recognizes the Bureau could be better utilizing this report to look forward.

Walter commented that since AQTAC is a technical advisory committee, Council benefits from their thoughts and comments on this and other issues. 

Joyce commented that she feels there should be uniformity in the Commonwealth (rural vs. urban) with regard to vehicle inspections and emissions to assist in the reduction of atmospheric pollutants.  She also questioned what neighboring states were doing to reduce pollutants, as that directly effects the western part of the Commonwealth’s air quality.  Additionally, she inquired as to whether or not there was a sub-committee working with our neighboring states on issues such of common interest.

Jolene suggested Council send a letter to AQTAC expressing Council’s desire to benefit from and be informed by correspondence from AQTAC on important air issues and reports.  Cynthia said she would be in support of forwarding a letter. Richard requested further discussion of this matter be held later in the meeting under New Business. 

Water Committee – Burt discussed the committee’s April 3rd conference call and the resulting draft letter with regard to the department’s draft permit-by-rule (Chapter 102) (PBR).  Peter motioned to approve the letter; Jolene seconded the motion.  The motion carried.
Thad commented that he believes it is premature to pass the proposed PBR.   There is much controversy surrounding the PBR, the document remains under development and as written appears to accomplish nothing.

Peter concurred that there are just too many questions.  He does not support the fast-tracking process.

Bernie mentioned the conservation districts’ concern with the precedent the PBR would set.

After further discussion, Council voted unanimously to forward the letter to the Acting Secretary.

Burt discussed the department’s proposed new total dissolved solids (TDS) strategy.  This proposed strategy will have significant implications for industry and municipalities.  In his opinion this is an even bigger issue than the proposed PBR.

Burt also mentioned the relationship of water necessary in the process for manufacture of ethanol and its resulting environmental footprint. Burt said that it’s his understanding that it takes an excess of 2000 gallons of water to make 1 gallon of ethanol.  

Jolene observed there is a lesson to learn from the ebb and flow of support for ethanol as more information was discovered here.  We should not be jumping on a bandwagon without delving into issues and looking at the full implications of their approach.

Burt requested staff perform further research on this topic and provide this information to Council.

Due to timing constraints Richard suggested Council work through lunch.       
V. WESTERN PENNSYLVANIA CONSERVANCY - LANDSCAPE EVALUATION TO DETERMINE SUITABLE AREAS FOR WIND DEVELOPMENT
Ephraim Zimmerman provided Council a preliminary look at a wind development site suitability study that is underway.  The Conservancy plans to complete this study later this year. 
VI. MARCELLUS SHALE PERMITTING DISCUSSION
Deputy Secretary Scott Roberts and Ron Furlan attended the meeting to discuss recent Marcellus related permitting process and policy updates.
Scott began by discussing policy updates including: water usage issues – both disposal and overall water availability.  The department agrees that it makes sense to allow companies to withdraw water at times of heavy flow and store it until used.  Flow-back from the Marcellus wells varies in quantity, from 0 to approximately 50 percent.  This flow-back picks up dissolved solids and salts from the underground formation, thus creating a treatment need, especially for later flow-back, which carries higher concentrations. The department is trying to encourage industry to reuse fracing waters through the holding of frac water in impoundments and transporting it to subsequent drilling sites.

Early issues were created due to companies being unfamiliar with working in Pennsylvania, DEP being unfamiliar with Marcellus drilling technologies and needs, and poor communications. Many of these issues are being worked out.

The department has transferred the E&S permitting processing from the Conservation Districts (CD) allowing for a more focused and consistent approach.  The CD’s have never had inspection of enforcement responsibilities for oil and gas sites.  These responsibilities have been and remain with DEP.  

Through updated processes, more emphasis is being placed on what is actually on the site rather than what is on paper.  Revisions to the process are being discussed and reviewed with industry and field staff through training sessions.  One change in approach is that the department will no longer be issuing corrections letters to industry, they will be going straight to the issuance of a Notice of Violation if it is necessary.

Scott briefly touched upon the final omitted regulatory package that provided for fee increases supporting necessary staffing increases, and talked about the proposed gas severance tax.  PA is currently the only state with significant gas resource production without such a tax.  A question with regard to this proposal is if collected where will these monies go, to the local or state government?
Ron began discussing DEP’s strategy for addressing elevated levels of TDS (total dissolved solids).  The need was demonstrated when drilling resulted in elevated levels  in the Monongahela River.  The fracing process can generate large amounts of wastewater.  This wastewater typically contains high levels of several pollutants of concern.  In many cases the drilling area may also have a history of mining activity, resulting in it being impaired with acid mind drainage (AMD).  This typically results in little assimilative capacity remaining in AMD affected surface waters.  It is important to monitor the amounts of dissolved solids present in these areas to prevent TDS levels from exceeding water quality standards.

In past conventional drilling, much brine treatment was dealt with through dilution.  Marcellus is different due to volume.  In frac water flow-back, TDS becomes so high that dilution is no longer a viable solution.  TDS included in brine consists of high levels of chlorides and sulfates and well as some organic compounds.  

In addition the TDS concentration in this water actually interferes with typical public treatment plant processes.

The price of gas and current economic conditions have slowed gas development allowing the department time to formulate a more comprehensive Marcellus strategy.

Injection wells are being considered for the permanent storage of used frac waters, however PA geology would need to be fully reviewed.  There may be competition for any viable sites with gas storage and carbon sequestration initiatives.

Ron reiterated that the department is promoting the reuse and treatment of used frac waters.  The department is supportive of efforts to have industry treat these waters through a crystallization process, with the byproduct reusable as road salts.  He acknowledged that the department’s newly proposed TDS strategy, being discussed in more depth by the Water Committee later this afternoon, will have a far reaching impact on many industries and municipalities.

Scott discussed several legal opinions regarding NPDES and the exemption for earth disturbances for oil and gas from the Clean Water Act, vs. Pennsylvania’s requirements under the Clean Streams Law.
Richard then opened the floor for Council questions.

Cynthia inquired whether efforts were under way to use AMD for the fracing of these wells.  Scott confirmed that they were not only looking into the possibility of utilizing AMD impaired waters, but also effluent from other plants.

Jan asked what relation the proposed PBR had to Marcellus.  Scott clarified that the PBR would be available to anyone doing qualifying earth disturbances.

Joyce questioned what percentage of water had remained underground in the fracing of early wells in Susquehanna County.  Scott answered that in Susquehanna county most of the frac water has remained underground.  However, flow back quantity varies from well to well.
Gail questioned the qualification of engineers to review and certify PBR’s without laying out relevant professional standards and requirements.  She expressed her concern with the proposed lack of department review and oversight.  Scott assured her that the department would not hesitate to aggressively pursue professional licenses should a situation warrant such action.  Gail commented that she continues to have reservations about the process and does not feel it will allow for adequate environmental protection.

Jolene commented that correction after the fact is more expensive than prevention through proper planning.

Ron noted that the department is developing a model plan/design.  Overall, they anticipate this canned design will be usable.

Bernie commented that he believes there will be major issues for the department with the proposed process.

Burt commended allowing withdrawal to be tied to stream flow and asked if discharge could also take stream flow into account.  Ron said the department is monitoring TDS loads and is trying to be conservative in what’s acceptable.  Industry will not be allowed to use “real time management” and regulate their own the release of TDS by monitoring current water conditions.  Scott interjected that DEP is taking AMD impact conditions into consideration as well.

Peter questioned the department’s ability to appropriately staff the program to meet permitting needs.  Scott confirmed that the 37 new positions are sufficient for projected workload through 2010.  The proposed fee structure is set-up in such a way that it will allow the program, with approval, to hire necessary complement as workload and revenue increase.

It was also questioned whether or not the department had accounted for the impacts on other programs.  Scott confirmed that the department was aware of the oil and gas program’s influence on other programs, e.g. water, and will work to address staffing needs in other program areas should they arise.

Cynthia inquired of the 8,000 permit applications received over the past year, how many were moving forward with drilling.  Scott replied that the program has historically seen 2/3 of permits turn into wells.  She also questioned if the decrease in gas prices has affected business plans.  Scott stated that a permittee has 5 years to drill or they lose the lease.  A large percentage of gas being removed now was contracted for under last years’ prices.  Gas in this region is premium and does have a slight pricing advantage due in part to location relative to the northeast market.  Activity however, overall has declined.

Thad questioned if industry can drill a well vertically now and come back later and drill horizontally into the Marcellus.  Scott said that a permit is not formation specific.  However, alterations to wells would require permit amendments.

VII. COMMITTEE REPORTS CONTINUED
Environmental Standards Committee – Dave briefly reviewed the draft letter on waste regulations revisions and beneficial use of coal ash.  He requested Council consider adopting the letter.  Jan made the motion to approve the letter with Cynthia seconding it.

Dave mentioned the upcoming meeting of the MRAB and its consideration of the ash issues.  

He also reminded CAC of it’s long standing position on the promotion of pollution prevention and discussed his concerns with the departments staffing limitations and the resources necessary to police the proposed new program changes.

VIII. UNFINISHED BUSINESS
Sue distributed the final draft of the 2008 Regional Report for review.  Bernie motioned that Council conditionally approve the report, but take 7 days to review and comment on it.  Sue will send an email with regard to the report.  If anyone has comments they should respond with “Reply to All”; Curtis seconded the motion.  The motion passed.
Richard asked Jolene to discuss her proposal to forward a letter to AQTAC reiterating how Council can benefit from AQTAC’s technical expertise.  After brief discussion Cynthia made a motion to have staff draft a letter to AQTAC; John seconded the motion.  The motion passed.
Thad asked that the copies of the sewage enforcement grants letter be distributed to Council for review and possible discussion.  The letter was disseminated, and the issue was referred to the Administrative Oversight Committee for deliveration.
-
-       -       -       -
Bernie Hoffnar moved to adjourn the meeting; Joyce Hatala seconded the motion.  Chair Rich Manfredi adjourned the meeting at 2:35 p.m.

Notice of the April meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Dauphin County and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.
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